

August 9, 2019

Office for Civil Rights
U.S. Department of Health and Human Services
Hubert H. Humphrey Building
Room 509F
200 Independence Avenue SW
Washington, DC 20201

Re: HHS-OCR-2019-0007; RIN 0945-AA1; Comments in Response to Proposed Rulemaking: Nondiscrimination in Health and Health Education Programs or Activities

To Whom It May Concern:

Trust for America's Health (TFAH) is grateful for the opportunity to comment on the Department of Health and Human Services' (HHS) proposed rule on "Nondiscrimination in Health and Health Education Programs or Activities," which would substantially change current requirements under Section 1557 of the Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act (ACA). TFAH is a nonprofit, non-partisan organization that promotes optimal health for every person and community and makes the prevention of illness and injury a national priority. To maintain an independent voice, TFAH does not accept any government or industry funds.

Specifically, TFAH is concerned that HHS's proposal to limit the authority and scope of Section 1557's anti-discrimination protections would exacerbate individual- and population-level health disparities for women, LGBTQ+ individuals, people with disabilities and people with limited English proficiency (LEP). People in rural and frontier areas in particular face a number of barriers to care based on lack of providers, facilities, and other issues, ²³⁴ and we fear the rule will worsen these disparities by placing additional barriers to accessing treatment. TFAH is also concerned about the impact these changes would have on the activities of health departments and public health agencies, including disease surveillance, vaccination, and programming. We urge HHS to reject these proposed changes and maintain Section 1557's current authority and scope.

Background

Section 1557 of the ACA, also known as the Health Care Rights Law (HCRL), prohibits "covered entities" from discriminating against historically marginalized communities. Section 1557 also incorporates protections from existing civil rights laws (Title VI of the Civil Rights

¹ Department of Health and Human Services, "Nondiscrimination in Health and Health Education Programs or Activities" (Jun 14, 2019). Available at https://www.federalregister.gov/documents/2019/06/14/2019-11512/nondiscrimination-in-health-and-health-education-programs-or-activities

² MacKinney AC et al. Access to Rural Health Care – A Literature Revie and New Synthesis. Rural Policy Research Institute, 2014. http://www.rupri.org/Forms/HealthPanel_Access_August2014.pdf

³ Warshaw R. Health Disparities Affect Millions in Rural U.S. Communities. AAMC News, Oct 31, 2017. https://news.aamc.org/patient-care/article/health-disparities-affect-millions-rural-us-commun/

⁴ Jones CA et al. Health Status and Health Care Access of Farm and Rural Populations. USDA Economic Research Service August 2009. https://www.ers.usda.gov/webdocs/publications/44424/9371 eib57 1 .pdf

Act of 1964; Title IX of the Education Amendments of 1972; Age Discrimination Act of 1975; Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973) and extends these protections to the provision of health care.

Under current regulations promulgated in 2016, the definition of covered entities includes:

- health care providers, such as physicians' practices;
- hospitals, nursing homes, and organ procurement centers that receive federal funds such as Medicare (excluding Part B) or Medicaid payments;
- health-related education and research program;
- state Medicaid, Children's Health Insurance Program (CHIP), and public health agencies;
- health insurance issuers and third-party administrators;
- state and local health departments that receive federal funding;
- state-based Marketplaces; and
- health programs administered by HHS.

The proposed rule would limit the applicability of Section 1557 to fewer entities. For instance, health related agencies under HHS, including the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) and the Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration (SAMHSA) would not be required to follow 1557 non-discrimination regulations under the new rule. Additionally, the proposed regulations would limit 1557 protections to only certain health programs and activities financed by federal funds, rather than to whole entities.

As a result of this and other changes included in the proposed rule, HHS's own estimates project that roughly half of the current 137,501 covered entities would no longer be covered by the nondiscrimination policies in Section 1557. TFAH believes that reducing the scope of 1557 protections will lead to increased cases of discrimination or discriminatory practices in health care systems and negatively affect the aforementioned communities' ability to access timely and necessary health care and services.

Effects on Women

Section 1557 currently prohibits discrimination on the basis of sex, defined to include discrimination related to pregnancy status and care; childbirth and related medical conditions; sex stereotyping; and gender identity. The proposed rule would repeal these subdefinitions, allow for religious exemptions to the sex discrimination provision, and include exemptions for discrimination related to pregnancy termination. ^{6,7,8}

Under the proposed rule, any religiously-affiliated health care entity, including hospitals and issuers, would be exempt from complying with Section 1557 protections. As a result of this blanket exemption, women could increasingly be denied care due to hospitals' and providers' religious beliefs. Under this proposed change, religiously-affiliated providers could refuse to treat a woman experiencing complications related to miscarriage or pregnancy termination.

⁵ 81 Fed Reg at 27885. https://www.federalregister.gov/d/2019-11512/p-662.

⁶ 81 Fed Reg at 27857...

⁷ 81 Fed Reg at 27864. .

⁸ 81 Fed Reg at 27870. https://www.federalregister.gov/d/2019-11512/p-444.

Patients who are unable to choose among multiple providers, including those living in underserved rural areas, may be denied services at the only hospital to which they have access.⁹

The anticipated effects of these changes are particularly concerning given the current maternal mortality crisis in the U.S. While maternal mortality rates in other developed countries have steadily decreased, deaths from pregnancy and childbirth-related causes have steadily increased in the U.S. ^{10,11} The United States has the highest maternal mortality rate of all OECD countries, with an average of 13.1 pregnancy or childbirth-related deaths per 100,000 live births. ¹² This number is much higher for black women, who die from pregnancy or childbirth-related causes at three times the rate of non-Hispanic, white women. ^{13,14}

While the causes of the U.S.'s high maternal mortality rate require further research, available data suggest that high rates of chronic health conditions and insufficient health care access throughout their life course are partially to blame. ^{15,16,17,18} It is imperative that women are able to access health services throughout their lives, regardless of their health care choices. TFAH supports efforts to break down barriers that prevent women from accessing care, and strongly opposes this proposed rule, which would create additional hurdles.

Effects on LGBTQ+ Individuals

In a national survey of LGBTQ+ individuals, 56 percent of lesbian, gay or bisexual respondents and 70 percent of transgender and gender non-conforming respondents said they have faced discrimination from health care providers as a result of their sexual orientation or gender identity. ¹⁹ Of the estimated 1.4 million transgender people living in the U.S., 29 percent have

⁹ 81 Fed. Reg. at 31380. https://www.federalregister.gov/d/2016-11458/p-76.

¹⁰ CDC. (2019). Pregnancy Mortality Surveillance System.

https://www.cdc.gov/reproductivehealth/maternalinfanthealth/pregnancy-mortality-surveillance-system.htm.

¹¹ Gunja M, Tikkanen R, Seervai S, et al. (2018). What Is the Status of Women's Health and Health Care in the U.S. Compared to Ten Other Countries? Commonwealth Fund. https://www.commonwealthfund.org/publications/issue-briefs/2018/dec/womens-health-us-compared-ten-other-countries.

¹² OECD. (2019). Health Status: Maternal and infant mortality. https://stats.oecd.org/index.aspx?queryid=30116.

¹³ Gunja M, Tikkanen R, Seervai S, et al. (2018). What Is the Status of Women's Health and Health Care in the U.S. Compared to Ten Other Countries? Commonwealth Fund. https://www.commonwealthfund.org/publications/issue-briefs/2018/dec/womens-health-us-compared-ten-other-countries.

¹⁴ Petersen EE, Davis NL, Goodman D, et al. (2019). Vital Signs: Pregnancy-Related Deaths, United States, 2011–2015, and Strategies for Prevention, 13 States, 2013–2017. *MMWR Morb Mortal Wkly Rep*, 68, 423–429. DOI: http://dx.doi.org/10.15585/mmwr.mm6818e1.

¹⁵ Gunja M, Tikkanen R, Seervai S, et al. (2018). What Is the Status of Women's Health and Health Care in the U.S. Compared to Ten Other Countries? Commonwealth Fund. https://www.commonwealthfund.org/publications/issue-briefs/2018/dec/womens-health-us-compared-ten-other-countries.

¹⁶ OECD. (2019). Health Status: Maternal and infant mortality. https://stats.oecd.org/index.aspx?queryid=30116.

¹⁷ Nelson DB, Moniz MH, Davis MM. (2018). Population-level factors associated with maternal mortality in the United States, 1997–2012. *BMC Public Health*, 18(1007). DOI: http://dx.doi.org/10.1186/s12889-018-5935-2.

¹⁸ Creanga AA, Berg CJ, Syverson C, et al. (2015). Pregnancy-related mortality in the United States, 2006-2010. *Obstet Gynecol*, 125(1), 5-12. DOI: http://dx.doi.org/10.1097/AOG.0000000000000564.

¹⁹ Lambda Legal. (2010). When Health Care Isn't Caring: Lambda Legal's Survey on Discrimination Against LGBT People and People Living with HIV.

 $[\]frac{https://www.lambdalegal.org/sites/default/files/publications/downloads/whcic-report \ when-health-care-isnt-caring.pdf.}{}$

been denied services because of their actual or perceived gender identity.²⁰ Across the board, LGBTQ+ people of color are more likely to report experiencing discriminatory or substandard care.^{21,22} Importantly, perceived discrimination from health care providers can cause LGBTQ+ individuals to avoid seeking health care, which contributes to negative health behaviors and outcomes, including depression and anxiety, increased risk of non-detection of breast and cervical cancers, and higher rates of smoking and illicit drug use.^{23,24} Delaying care can also result in the need for more costly medical interventions.^{25,26,27}

Eliminating sex stereotyping and gender identity from the scope of discrimination on the basis of sex, the proposed rule would exacerbate discriminatory practices in the healthcare sector. Healthcare providers and issuers would no longer face consequences for refusing to treat or cover services as a result of a person's gender identity or expression. This exemption would create significant barriers to care for LGBTQ+ individuals, especially those living in rural areas, with limited access to health services.

In line with its mission to "enhance and protect the health and well-being of all Americans," HHS should uphold and strengthen policies and regulations that increase access and protect against discrimination for LGBTQ+ Americans. TFAH is concerned that the proposed rule would achieve the opposite effect.

Effects on People Living with Disabilities

One in four Americans has some type of disability.²⁸ Although people living with disabilities are slightly more likely to have health insurance than those without disabilities, they still face

²⁰ Grant JM, Mottet LA, Tanis J. (2011). Executive Summary: Injustice at Every Turn: A Report of the National Transgender Discrimination Survey. National Center for Transgender Equality & National Gay and Lesbian Task Force. https://transequality.org/sites/default/files/docs/resources/NTDS Exec Summary.pdf.

²¹ Lambda Legal. (2010). When Health Care Isn't Caring: Lambda Legal's Survey on Discrimination Against LGBT People and People Living with HIV.

https://www.lambdalegal.org/sites/default/files/publications/downloads/whcic-report when-health-care-isnt-caring.pdf.

²² Grant JM, Mottet LA, Tanis J. (2011). Executive Summary: Injustice at Every Turn: A Report of the National Transgender Discrimination Survey. National Center for Transgender Equality & National Gay and Lesbian Task Force, https://transequality.org/sites/default/files/docs/resources/NTDS Exec Summary.pdf.

²³ Alencar Albuquerque G, de Lima Garcia C, da Silva Quirino G, et al. (2016). Access to health services by lesbian, gay, bisexual, and transgender persons: systematic literature review. *BMC Int Health Hum Rights*, 16(2). DOI: http://dx.doi.org/10.1186/s12914-015-0072-9.

²⁴ Baptiste-Roberts K, Oranuba E, Werts N, et al. (2017). Addressing Healthcare Disparities among Sexual Minorities. *Obstet Gynecol Clin North Am*, 44(1), 71–80. DOI: http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.ogc.2016.11.003.

²⁵ Richards MA, Westcombe AM, Love SB, et al. (1999). Influence of delay on survival in patients with breast cancer: a systematic review. *The Lancet*, 353(9195), 1119-1126. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(99)02143-1.

²⁶ Blumen H, Fitch K, Polkus V. (2016). Comparison of Treatment Costs for Breast Cancer, by Tumor Stage and Type of Service. *American Health & Drug Benefits*, 9(1), 23-32.

²⁷ Kraft AD, Quimbo SA, Solon O, et al. (2009). The Health and Cost Impact of Care Delay and the Experimental Impact of Insurance on Reducing Delays. *The Journal of Pediatrics*, 155(2), 281-285. DOI: http://dx.doi.org10.1016/j.jpeds.2009.02.035.

²⁸ CDC. (2019). Disability Impacts All of Us. https://www.cdc.gov/ncbddd/disabilityandhealth/infographic-disability-impacts-all.html.

numerous obstacles to accessing adequate health care.²⁹ For example, they are more likely to report difficulties with finding a usual source of care, accessing care in a timely fashion, communicating effectively with providers, finding accessible medical facilities and equipment, and obtaining specialty services, such as home care.^{30,31,32,33}

Section 1557 includes a number of anti-discrimination protections for people living with disabilities. In its 2019 comment letter, HHS requests feedback on amending the following provisions, among others:

- Exempting covered entities with fewer than 15 employees from notifying people living with disabilities of the auxiliary aids and services that are available to them.³⁴
- Exempting existing buildings from complying with accessibility standards outlined elsewhere in Section 1557, unless those buildings undertake new construction or alterations.³⁵
- Exempting covered entities from providing reasonable accommodations for people living with disabilities if said entities can demonstrate that doing so would cause "undue hardship" to their business or organization.³⁶

These proposed measures would create additional loopholes allowing covered entities that provide services to people living with disabilities to work against the best interests of those they serve. Eliminating or relaxing Section 1557's protections for people living with disabilities would restrict access to health care for this population, leading to poorer health outcomes and higher costs. The contrast, helping people with disabilities access healthcare improves outcomes and prevent more costly complications. For example, one study found that smokers who had difficulty walking were 20 percent less likely to be asked about their smoking history during an annual exam, even though smoking is severely debilitating in populations with limited

²⁹ Kennedy J, Wood EG, Frieden L. (2017). Disparities in Insurance Coverage, Health Services Use, and Access Following Implementation of the Affordable Care Act: A Comparison of Disabled and Nondisabled Working-Age Adults. *Inquiry*, 54. http://dx.doi.org/10.1177/0046958017734031.

³⁰ *Ibid*.

³¹ Ulrich, M. (2014). Challenges For People With Disabilities Within The Health Care Safety Net. *Health Affairs Blog*. https://www.healthaffairs.org/do/10.1377/hblog20141118.042813/full/.

³² CDC. (2018). Disability and Health Information for Health Care Providers. https://www.cdc.gov/ncbddd/disabilityandhealth/hcp.html.

³³ Okoro CA, Hollis ND, Cyrus AC, et al. (2018). Prevalence of Disabilities and Health Care Access by Disability Status and Type Among Adults — United States, 2016. *MMWR Morb Mortal Wkly Rep*, 67, 882–887. DOI: http://dx.doi.org/10.15585/mmwr.mm6732a3external.

³⁴ https://www.federalregister.gov/documents/2019/06/14/2019-11512/nondiscrimination-in-health-and-health-education-programs-or-activities#sectno-citation-%E2%80%89147.104.

³⁵ https://www.federalregister.gov/d/2019-11512/p-396.

³⁶ https://www.federalregister.gov/d/2019-11512/p-408.

³⁷ McCarthy EP, Ngo LH, Roetzheim RG, Chirikos TN, Li D, Drews RE, Iezzoni LI. Disparities in breast cancer treatment and survival for women with disabilities. *Ann Intern Med.* 2006 Nov 8;145(9):636-45. DOI:<u>10.7326/0003-4819-145-9-200611070-00005</u>

³⁸ Okoro, C. A., Hollis, N. D., Cyrus, A. C., & Griffin-Blake, S. (2018). Prevalence of Disabilities and Health Care Access by Disability Status and Type Among Adults - United States, 2016. *MMWR. Morbidity and mortality weekly report*, 67(32), 882–887. doi:10.15585/mmwr.mm6732a3

mobility.³⁹ Another study showed that people with disabilities receive less preventive care, and as a result are more likely to die from preventable diseases such as breast cancer than non-disabled patients.⁴⁰ By not giving this population the resources and care they deserve due to bias or incorrect assumptions, the proposal could expose people with disabilities to increased risk of morbidity and mortality, unnecessarily raising costs for patients and the system in the process. TFAH strongly opposes efforts to decrease access to supports for people living with disabilities.

Effects on People with Limited English Proficiency (LEP)

Navigating the health care system can be extremely difficult and stressful, even for native English speakers. For those with LEP, an interpreter can facilitate meaningful communication between the patient and the health care provider, enabling proper diagnoses, informed consent, culturally and linguistically appropriate treatment, and medication adherence. ⁴¹ The proposed rule would remove requirements for covered entities to provide key information, language assistance, and health aids without charge to individuals with LEP.

Under current regulations, individuals who wish to file a complaint with the Office for Civil Rights but who do not speak or understand English are assisted by taglines written in the top 15 non-English languages in their state. ⁴² This is consistent with a long history of civil rights regulations requiring the posting of notice of rights, and these taglines are critical for patients and their families, as they provide a resource for them to understand their rights and navigate the system. Taglines are well-supported by existing federal and state regulations, guidance and practice ⁴³ and are a cost-effective approach to ensure that covered entities are not overly burdened. The proposed rule would also hinder access to assistance by removing the requirement to post these taglines. As a result, LEP individuals may reduce their contact with the health care system even in medically necessary situations. The Administration also wishes to deprioritize the importance of video-based interpreting services in favor of audio-only services. Video-based interpreting services can be crucial for patients with LEP who are hard of hearing or have mental health conditions. ⁴⁴ That should be a choice between the patient and the provider. Government

-

⁴¹ 81 Fed. Reg. at 31459. https://www.federalregister.gov/d/2016-11458/p-1288.

⁴² Currently, taglines must be posted in significant publications and significant communications targeted to beneficiaries, enrollees, applicants, and members of the public, except for significant publications and significant communications that are small-sized, such as postcards and tri-fold brochures; in conspicuous physical locations where the entity interacts with the public; and in a conspicuous location on the covered entity's website accessible from the home page of the covered entity's website. 81 *Fed. Reg.* 31469. https://www.federalregister.gov/d/2016-11458/p-1484.

⁴³ See Title VI Coordination Regulations, 29 C.F.R. § 42.405(d)(1); Marketplace and QHP issuer requirements, 45 C.F.R. § 155.205(c)(2)(iii); Medicaid Managed care plans, 42 C.F.R. § 438.10(d)(3); DOL WIOA Nondiscrimination requirements, 29 C.F.R. § 38.9(g)(3); USDA SNAP Bilingual Requirements, 7 C.F.R. § 272.4(b); and the 2003 HHS LEP Guidance.

⁴⁴ Masland MC, Lou C, Snowden L. (2010). Use of Communication Technologies to Cost-Effectively Increase the Availability of Interpretation Services in Healthcare Settings. Telemed J E Health, 16(6), 739–745. DOI: http://dx.doi.org/10.1089/tmj.2009.0186.

policymaking should not interfere with how a patient and provider communicate. The Administration's assertion that these services are unnecessary because most people are proficient in English fails to consider the burden that millions of people with LEP still face.⁴⁵

Effects on Use of Preventive Services

As described above, the proposed changes would hinder access to clinical care for multiple populations, including access to cost-effective and cost-saving clinical preventive health services, such as immunizations and routine disease screenings. We are concerned that the proposed rule would not only limit access to important services but actually increase costs and the risk for disease.

Immunizations are critical to saving lives and preventing disease and disability. ⁴⁶ Yet, children and adults in rural or underserved areas would face a higher risk of under-immunization if they or their parents are refused care at a local clinic for any the reasons listed above. Not only do rural residents already struggle with a limited access of quality health care, but rural children also already have lower vaccine rates than the rest of the nation. ⁴⁷ Optional vaccines – such as seasonal influenza and vaccines provided to adults – could be underutilized as a result of unreliable access to health care. Regular access to quality care is especially critical for vaccines requiring multiple doses, such as diphtheria, tetanus, acellular and pertussis (DTaP), measles, mumps and rubella (MMR) and rotavirus. The proposed rule would also exacerbate racial and ethnic disparities in vaccination, especially among adults, if people with limited English proficiency receive differential access to care. The 2016 National Health Interview Survey found racial/ethnic disparities among African American, Asian American, and Hispanic adults for TDAP, HPV, and numerous other vaccines. ⁴⁸

We are concerned that the changes proposed in this rule would place more communities at risk of outbreaks of entirely preventable diseases. For example, experts estimate that between 93-95 percent of the population must be fully vaccinated with the MMR vaccine to maintain herd

¹⁴

⁴⁵ Zong J, Batalova J. (2015). The Limited English Proficient Population in the United States. Migration Policy Institute. https://www.migrationpolicy.org/article/limited-english-proficient-population-united-states.

⁴⁶ Whitney CG et al. Benefits from Immunization During the Vaccines for Children Program Era — United States, 1994–2013. Morbgidity and Mortality Weekly, Apr 25, 2014. https://www.cdc.gov/mmwr/preview/mmwrhtml/mm6316a4.htm

⁴⁷ Hill HA et al. Vaccination Coversage Among Children Aged 19-35 Months – United States, 2017. Morbidity and Mortality Weekly, Oct 12, 2018. https://www.cdc.gov/mmwr/volumes/67/wr/mm6740a4.htm

⁴⁸ Racial and Ethnic Disparities in Adult Immunization. Presentation of Ram Koppaka, CDC, to National Vaccine Advisory Committee, Feb 8, 2018.

https://www.hhs.gov/sites/default/files/For%20Posting Koppaka Racial%20and%20Ethnic%20Disparities%20in%20Adult%20Immunization 16x9 remediated.pdf

immunity against measles.⁴⁹ Herd, or community, immunity, is when a high enough threshold of vaccinated people protects those who are unable to be vaccinated, generally because of age or underlying health condition. Therefore any barrier to immunization, such as enabling providers to deny care for any reason, denying language assistance, or limiting patients from knowing their health care rights and the services available to them, would make communities vulnerable to outbreaks. This would be an even graver public health concern during a pandemic, when vast majorities of the population would need to receive vaccines quickly.

In addition, reduced access to clinical care would place a barrier for people to receive routine disease screenings. A number of barriers already exist for many Americans to access timely screenings, including affordability, availability, and accessibility. Having a usual source of care is associated with increased preventive service use^{51, 52}, so this rule change could exacerbate disparities and barriers to preventive care. Racial, socioeconomic and geographic disparities exist for cancer screening^{53,54} and other preventive procedures,⁵⁵ and we are concerned the rule changes would place more Americans at risk for delayed diagnosis and treatment. Delayed diagnosis and treatment would also lead to higher healthcare costs. The World Health Organization states that delays in cancer screening, diagnosis and care result in lower likelihood of survival, greater morbidity of treatment and higher costs of care.⁵⁶

Effects on Patient Health

Discrimination can be understood as a stressor that is associated with negative impacts on patients' mental and physical health.⁵⁷ Despite existing protections against discriminatory

_

⁴⁹ Funk, S. Critical immunity thresholds for measles elimination. London School of Hygiene & Tropical Medicine. In *World Health Organization*, Oct 2017.

https://www.who.int/immunization/sage/meetings/2017/october/2. target immunity levels FUNK.pdf

⁵⁰ Achieving Health Equity in Preventive Services – Systematic Evidence Review. Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality. Aug 31, 2018. https://effectivehealthcare.ahrq.gov/topics/health-equity-preventive/protocol

⁵¹ Allen, S. M., S. Wieland, J. Griffin, and P. Gozalo. 2009. "Continuity in Provider and Site of Care and Preventive Services Receipt in an Adult Medicaid Population with Physical Disabilities." Disabil Health J 2 (4): 180–87. 21122758. doi:10.1016/j.dhjo.2009.06.004.

⁵² Cardarelli, R., A. K. Kurian, and V. Pandya. 2010. "Having a Personal Healthcare Provider and Receipt of Adequate Cervical and Breast Cancer Screening." J Am Board Fam Med 23 (1): 75–81. 20051545. doi:10.3122/jabfm.2010.01.090034.

⁵³ Yu L, Sabatino SA, White MC. Rural–Urban and Racial/Ethnic Disparities in Invasive Cervical Cancer Incidence in the United States, 2010–2014. Preventing Chronic Disease 2019;16:180447. https://www.cdc.gov/pcd/issues/2019/18 0447.htm

⁵⁴ Ioannou GN, Chapko MK, Dominitz JA. Predictors of colorectal cancer screening participation in the United States. Am J Gastroenterol. 2003 Sep;98(9):2082–91. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/14499792

⁵⁵ Fiscella K, Holt K, Meldrum S, et al. Disparities in preventive procedures: comparisons of self report and Medicare claims data. BMC Health Serv Res. 2006;6:122. http://www.biomedcentral.com/content/pdf/1472-6963-6-122.pdf.

⁵⁶ Cancer: Early Diagnosis. In *World Health Organization*. https://www.who.int/cancer/prevention/diagnosis-screening/en/

⁵⁷ Pascoe, E. A., & Smart Richman, L. (2009). Perceived discrimination and health: a meta-analytic review. Psychological bulletin, 135(4), 531–554. doi:10.1037/a0016059

practices, research demonstrates that various communities continue to face discrimination when interacting with health care systems. ^{58, 59} We are concerned that the proposed rule would allow for increased discrimination and create barriers for communities to access health care services, further exacerbating poor health outcomes among communities, particularly among LGBT+ persons ⁶⁰ and racial and ethnic minorities. ⁶¹

The harmful effects of discrimination range across mental and psychological health outcomes. For example, self-reported and perceived cases of discrimination in health care settings are associated with increased risk of mood, anxiety, and substance use disorders. LGBT+ youths who endure discrimination exhibit emotional distress, suicidal ideation, self-harm, and depressive symptoms. Similarly, women who encounter discrimination based on gender experience poor emotional health, such as more loneliness and depression. We are concerned that the proposed rule would contribute to stressors among individuals who already face high rates of discrimination, and their mental health may worsen as a result.

Under the proposed rule, weaker protections against discrimination may also affect physical health and health behaviors. Various studies have found that perceived and prolonged discrimination may lead to high blood pressure or more serious cardiovascular disease. ⁶⁵ Poor cardiovascular health can increase long-term health care costs and place financial burdens on individuals, families, and our health care system.

Individuals who face discrimination are also more likely to engage in unhealthy behaviors, such as smoking and alcohol misuse.⁶⁶ Tobacco and alcohol misuse may last a lifetime, but legal protections may help address concerning rates of discrimination that lead to such health

⁵⁸ LaVeist, T. A., Rolley, N. C., & Diala, C. (2003). Prevalence and Patterns of Discrimination among U.S. Health Care Consumers. International Journal of Health Services, 33(2), 331–344. https://doi.org/10.2190/TCAC-P90F-ATM5-B5U0

⁵⁹ Vickie L. Shavers et al. "The State of Research on Racial/Ethnic Discrimination in The Receipt of Health Care", American Journal of Public Health 102, no. 5 (May 1, 2012): pp. 953-966.

⁶⁰ Bradford, J., Reisner, S. L., Honnold, J. A., & Xavier, J. (2013). Experiences of transgender-related discrimination and implications for health: results from the Virginia Transgender Health Initiative Study. American journal of public health, 103(10), 1820–1829. doi:10.2105/AJPH.2012.300796

⁶¹ Lee, C., Ayers, S. L., & Kronenfeld, J. J. (2009). The association between perceived provider discrimination, healthcare utilization and health status in racial and ethnic minorities. Ethnicity & disease, 19(3), 330–337.

⁶² Katie A. McLaughlin, Mark L. Hatzenbuehler, Katherine M. Keyes, "Responses to Discrimination and Psychiatric Disorders Among Black, Hispanic, Female, and Lesbian, Gay, and Bisexual Individuals", American Journal of Public Health 100, no. 8 (August 1, 2010): pp. 1477-1484.

⁶³ Almeida J, Johnson RM, Corliss HL, Molnar BE, Azrael D. Emotional distress among LGBT youth: the influence of perceived discrimination based on sexual orientation. J Youth Adolesc. 2009;38(7):1001–14.

⁶⁴ Pavalko EK, Mossakowski K.N, Hamilton VJ. Does perceived discrimination affect health? Longitudinal relationships between work discrimination and women's physical and emotional health. J Health Soc Behav. 2003;44(1):18–33.

⁶⁵ Pascoe, E. A., & Smart Richman, L. (2009). Perceived discrimination and health: a meta-analytic review. Psychological bulletin, 135(4), 531–554. doi:10.1037/a0016059

⁶⁶ Tran, A. G. T. T., Lee, R. M., & Burgess, D. J. (2010). Perceived discrimination and substance use in Hispanic/Latino, African-born Black, and Southeast Asian immigrants. Cultural Diversity and Ethnic Minority Psychology, 16(2), 226-236.http://dx.doi.org/10.1037/a0016344

behaviors.⁶⁷ We are concerned that the proposed rule will have the opposite effect and may lead to worse individual and population health by allowing discrimination in health care settings.

Effects on Health Departments and Public Health Agencies

Health departments and public health agencies play a crucial role in promoting population health and preventing disease. They are responsible for a range of activities, including disease surveillance, screening, vaccination, health education, policymaking, and controlling the spread of infectious disease.

Section 1557 applies to all state and local public health agencies that receive federal financial assistance from HHS.⁶⁸ Under HHS's proposed changes, federal law may permit public health agencies and professionals to deny services to LGBTQ+ individuals; fail to provide supports to people living with disabilities; and/or fail to provide important health information to people with LEP.

Meanwhile, because the public sector does play an important safety net role in many parts of the country, we are concerned that condoning discrimination in the private sector may lead more people to seek care from public clinics, without a corresponding increase in their budgets.

It is imperative that public health agencies prioritize delivering evidence-based care and interventions to all people. TFAH strongly opposes efforts that would exempt public health agencies from performing key agency functions for specific populations or individuals.

Conclusion

By facilitating and allowing discrimination in clinics and communities, HHS's proposed rule would have deleterious effects on population health, particularly among already marginalized populations. We respectfully urge HHS to maintain Section 1557's current authority and scope.

If you have any questions, please contact Dara Lieberman, TFAH's Director of Government Relations, at <u>dlieberman@tfah.org</u>.

Sincerely,

John Auerbach, MBA President and CEO

De Kurbed

Trust for America's Health

⁶⁷ Bradford, J., Reisner, S. L., Honnold, J. A., & Xavier, J. (2013). Experiences of Transgender-Related Discrimination and Implications for Health: Results From the Virginia Transgender Health Initiative Study. American Journal of Public Health, 103(10), 1820-1829. doi:10.2105/ajph.2012.300796

⁶⁸ 81 Fed. Reg. at 27877. https://www.federalregister.gov/d/2019-11512/p-560.